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Gathering in Worship . . . 
 . . . when we don’t physically gather 
 
 

By now, every Friend is feeling some impact from the coronavirus pandemic.  How can you 

remain a worshipful body when some or all of you are no longer physically gathering? 

Many meetings are exploring options to connect by videoconference, or by phone, or even 

by worshiping individually in different places but at the same time.  No matter what option you 

try, it will feel different.  Worshipping in new ways will not be the same as physically gathering 

together.  But can you trust that, if you are faithful, God will find a way to make it work? 

Below, you’ll find suggestions for a number of ways to meet in worshipful gatherings 

without physically gathering.   If you are led to try these experiments, we pray that you will find 

the presence of God is among you—as it always is. 

 

Unprogrammed Worship by Videoconference 

Zoom is a technology frequently used for videoconferences.  If your group is more familiar 

with another service, you might try that.  Zoom can also be accessible to some Friends by video 

and other Friends by ordinary phones (audio only), if that’s the technological arrangement that 

works best for your group. 

It’s helpful to have a named facilitator for videoconference worship.  The facilitator is 

responsible for welcoming people warmly as they join the call.  A verbal welcome assures Friends 

that their technology is working.  The facilitator can also indicate verbally when Friends are 

expected to settle into silence and begin worship, as well as ending the worship at the appointed 

time, or at a time that feels right, and offering announcements and/or inviting joys and concerns.  

Your facilitator can be any Friend who feels comfortable with the role and commits to being 

present.   

For larger groups it is important to make sure that everyone, whether joining by video or 

by phone, mutes their microphones when they are not giving ministry in order to prevent 

background noise.  The facilitator can remind everyone of this as they are gathering.  It also helps 

to go ahead and name the strangeness and newness of the experience!  When the facilitator 

affirms this verbally, it helps everyone relax a bit. 

It will also help to identify an elder whose specific responsibility it is to hold the meeting 

for worship in prayer.  Gathering for worship by video and phone is harder than doing it in person, 

especially if it’s new for your group.  A prayerful elder can provide important spiritual support. 



Adapted with permission:  
Original content from 

Emily Provance 
New York Yearly Meeting’s 

Ministry Coordinating Committee 
March 2020 

If your meeting is very large, you may consider having multiple Zoom worships per week, 

dividing Friends into groups. 

New England Yearly Meeting has a Zoom account that you can arrange to use by contacting 

office@neym.org. See more tips on using Zoom here. 

 

 

Unprogrammed Worship by Phone 

For some groups, video technology either isn’t possible or isn’t preferred.  In that case, 

worship by phone is also a reasonable option. 

It’s helpful to have a named facilitator for phone-based worship.  The facilitator is 

responsible for welcoming everyone warmly as the call begins.  The person should also write 

down names of people who join as they announce themselves and then, before worship starts, 

should read the list of the names and ask if anyone is on the call who did not hear their name read.  

This helps everyone know who is present. 

One important note is to make sure that everyone mutes their phones (if possible) when 

they are not giving ministry in order to prevent background noise.  Most phones do have a mute 

button, and Friends should take a look to see if they can find theirs.  The facilitator can remind 

everyone of this as they are gathering.  It also helps to go ahead and name the strangeness and 

newness of the experience!  When the facilitator affirms this verbally, it helps everyone relax a bit. 

It will also help to identify an elder whose specific responsibility it is to hold the meeting 

for worship in prayer.  Gathering for worship by phone is harder than doing it in person, especially 

if it’s new for your group.  A prayerful elder can provide important spiritual support. 

There are many free conference call services.  Ask a Friend with Internet access to set up 

the call by visiting uberconference.com or another conference call service.  After setting up the 

call, the Friend will need to pass on to others the necessary phone number and access code. 

 

 

  

mailto:office@neym.org
https://docs.google.com/document/d/11eStA1tMMD8yjOPtr5qXUCeAmohfwiWQroYZ0O_Bhuc/edit?usp=sharing
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Unprogrammed Worship from a Distance (without technology) 

The Spirit can extend across distances in remarkable ways.  Some meetings might decide to 

choose a time, either weekly or daily, when all Friends will stop their activities and settle into 

worship in their individual locations for a predetermined length of time.  You are likely to discover 

that, even with no physical or technological connection, you are able to feel the presence of God 

and of one another. 

You might choose to combine this approach with an email address where Friends can share 

joys and concerns.  These can be collected over the week and sent to Friends before worship so 

that the list can be held in prayer. 

 

 

Semi-Programmed Worship and Worship Sharing 

Even if your meeting is accustomed to unprogrammed worship, you might find that either 

semi-programmed worship or worship sharing is easier, regardless of whether you are meeting by 

videoconference or by phone. 

If you choose worship sharing, you should still select a facilitator.  (See the above sections 

on unprogrammed worship by videoconference or phone.)  The facilitator should offer a query for 

reflection and should articulate the common expectations of worship sharing.  You can find some 

sample guidelines for worship sharing here. 

If you choose to explore semi-programmed worship, identify ahead of time who will take 

on which roles and in what order.  You might have a Friend in your meeting who is a musician who 

can share vocal or instrumental music.  You might ask another Friend to offer a prayer and 

another to bring a reading or a prepared message.  Your worship can include all of these things 

and also some unprogrammed worship time.  Choose a facilitator in advance who will be 

responsible for greeting Friends, explaining the order of worship, managing transitions (saying 

what comes next as you move through the worship), and reminding Friends about things like 

turning off their microphones when they are not speaking. 

 

 

Prayer Meetings 

Prayer meetings are another form of worshipful gathering that you might try by phone or 

by videoconference.  Begin with a facilitator who can greet everyone and then ask Friends to name 

their prayer requests.  Prayer requests can be specific or general, personal or broad.  The 

facilitator can keep a list of prayer requests as they are named.  Once Friends have had a chance to 

name their requests, the facilitator can read one out loud at a time and then pause.  During that 

https://www.fgcquaker.org/sites/default/files/attachments/Worship%20Sharing%20Guidelines_1.pdf
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pause, Friends might hold the request in the Light or might feel led to offer audible prayers, or 

perhaps both. 


